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12 December 2023 

 

To Jeremy Holman, Chief Infrastructure and Investment Officer, Te Whatu 

Ora 

From Ross Copland, Chief Executive, New Zealand Infrastructure Commission 

Subject New Dunedin Hospital Inpatient Building Contractor Decision – Te 

Whatu Ora Board Paper 

 
     

New Dunedin Hospital Inpatient Building Contractor Decision – Te 
Waihanga Comment on Te Whatu Ora Board Paper 

The New Zealand Infrastructure Commission / Te Waihanga was invited by Te Whatu Ora 

management to provide comment on a paper they intend to provide to their board.  Our 

team have had regular engagement with this project since Te Waihanga was formed in 2019 

and have high-level understanding of the history, risks and key decisions through time.  The 

role and mandate of Te Waihanga is set out in our enabling legislation and in Cabinet Office 

Circular CO23(9), para’s 68-70, including our role in relation to the procurement of major 

infrastructure projects. 

 

The paper invites the board to make a decision on the appointment of a main contractor for 

the New Dunedin Hospital (NDH) project. The paper recommends  

 

 

 

 

We acknowledge both the difficult advice that Te Whatu Ora are currently providing, and the 

difficult choices currently faced by the Board. There is a long legacy of decisions that have 

brought the project to the stage where it is now, several years behind schedule and 

materially over budget, despite descoping relative to the approved DBC. 

 

The Infrastructure Commission does not support the recommendation for the following 

reasons: 

 

Budget and Programme 

• Cabinet approval is required for the additional $215M+ required prior to awarding a 

main contract. We believe that the considerably more work is required for the board 

to gain confidence on the likely out-turn cost of the project. We accept that the true 

cost of the inpatient building delivered under a managing contractor model will not 

be known until the project is completed. However, we disagree that the decision to 
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proceed can be detached from a rigorous risk adjusted re-baselined project estimate. 

The Te Whatu Ora Board should be provided with all relevant information to make an 

informed decision. With this in mind, we recommend that the board instructs 

management to: 

 

1. Update the Qualitative Risk Assessment (QRA), prepare a revised 

implementation business case and submit it to Cabinet (or the appropriate 

delegation holder/s) for approval. The QRA will need to cover the full 

programme, including the Outpatient building. Our recommendation is that all 

of the necessary scope be included in this updated business case so Cabinet is 

fully informed about the programme of investments necessary to deliver the 

vision outlined in the strategic case (including all costs required to deliver the 

benefits outlined in the DBC, including the costs of transitioning to the new 

hospital and decanting / demolition of existing facilities); 

 

2. Given it is significantly over budget and years behind schedule, Te Whatu Ora 

should provide the Minister of Health and/or Minister of Finance with the 

opportunity to request an independent strategic review of NDH. Decisions 

around the scope and scale of the inpatient building need to be made by 

Ministers in the context of significant competing sector priorities. A request for 

further funding will need to be accompanied by context and detail to enable 

Ministers to consider these trade-offs; 

 

3.  

 

 

Procurement 

•  
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Choice of Contractor 

•  
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Finally, there are a number of ‘noting’ recommendations we have comments on: 

Recommendation (e) states that costs will not be known until the project is complete and the 

final invoice is paid.  While this is of course a truism, it is not only possible, but absolutely 

essential that the board request and receive regular estimates of the forecast cost to 

complete all of the necessary scope required to deliver the benefits outlined in the approved 

business case.  The board is entitled to receive regular, high-quality reporting on both 

schedule and cost and needs to proactively manage both to avoid further overruns.  

Recommendation (j) to withhold the paper in its entirety is inconsistent with OAG guidance 

and transparency best practice.  We recommend that all papers be released with appropriate 

redactions as per the Official Information Act noting the definition of commercial sensitivity.   








































































